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Birdlife continues to 

grow in the far north.  
Hi everyone, I am 

Simon Kennedy.   

I am the second BirdLife 

staff member in Cairns, 

joining Key Biodiversity 

Areas Manager, Golo 

Maurer.  My role as the 

Great Barrier Reef 

Wetlands Bird 

Monitoring Co -ordinator 

will find me assessing 

how wetland bird 

populations respond to 

restoration works by 

Greening Australia and 

Conservation Volunteers 

Australia.  These 

organisations are 

conducting weed control, revegetation and restoration 

of natural freshwater/salt interfaces as part of the Reef 

Aid program, funded by federal and state 

governments, Virg in Australia, the Ian Potter 

Foundation  and other private donors.   

My focus is currently the Mungalla Indigenous 

Protected Area near Ingham, and a property near Giru 

on the edge of the Bowling Green Bay wetlands.  Both 

wetlands are on grazing properties i n agricultural 

landscapes dominated by sugar cane.  If left 

unmanaged, they become blanketed in aquatic weeds 

such as Olive Hymenachne and Water Hyacinth.  But 

these wetlands can and some already have been 

restored to a state where the weeds are replaced b y 

areas of open water, water lilies and native sedges.  

The aim is to work out which birds best indicate the 

transition from a weedy to a healthy wetland.  From 

there, I hope to expand the project, learn from local 

experts and communicate the results in a way that 

might encourage other landholders in the reef 

catchments to bring wetland birds back to their 

properties.  

I have been a birder since the age of 8, when I lived in 

western Victoria and we went on family birding trips to  

 

 

the Victorian mallee, and  down to the coast at 

Portland.  I did my Honours degree on the Swift Parrot 

in Victoria, and moved to Queensland soon after.  I 

have since worked for a range of government 

departments, non -government agencies and 

indigenous land management organisations, picking up 

skills in cartography, advocacy and the study of fauna 

more broadly.  I live with my fiancée in Yorkeys Knob, 

and we regularly go out to nearby Cattana in the 

evenings in search of birds such as White -browed 

Crakes, Black Bitterns and Crimson Fi nches.  
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The Convenor  
I want to first of all congratulate all of our members 

and supporters who generously gave to our appeal to 

raise $14,000 to fund the next crucial part of our 

grasswren program.  We had decided to raise the 

money through ñcrowd-fundingò -  spread the word vi a 

social media (Twitter, Facebook, email lists) and reach 

many more people who think this is worthwhile and 

will donate some money.  Many small contributions 

soon  added up.  So again a very big ñthank youò to all 

who contributed and helped to spread the wo rd.  If you 

havenôt already had a look at what this has been all 

about, just go to the project funding webpage at  

Where have all the grasswrens gone?   

After a reasonably dr y winter spell throughout much of 

our region, the rains have started - the wetlands are 

reviving, browned grass has tinges of green, tired 

trees seem to be rejuvenating and blossoming.  

Migrants are passing through to go further south.  

Wader numbers are sl owly building up, with increasing 

diversity of species as well.  And there seem to be 

unusual occurrences -  such as numerous reports of 

Satin Flycatchers being seen, White -streaked 

Honeyeaters further afield, and breeding Spotted 

Whistling -ducks.  Increasi ng reports of Chestnut -

breasted Cuckoos on Tablelands and Golden 

Bowerbirds abandoning bowers.  Are we watching the 

impacts of climate change happening?  Or simply the 

results of more and more birders getting out and 

about?  These all remind us how importa nt it is to keep 

systematic records of the birds we see so that these 

changes over time can be tracked.  Our BirdLifeôs 

Birdata is now easier than ever to use and enter data -  

remember those old days of the Bird Atlas pencilled - in 

forms?  So if you do not already use Birdata to enter 

your own records, please take the time now to have a 

look at it and consider if it will work for you at 

birdata.birdlife.org.au .  That way we can all contribute 

to these important ways  of tracking what is happening 

to our birds.  

As the end of the year draws closer, please join us for 

one of our regular events -  participating or supporting 

a team in the annual Twitchathon, doing backyard bird 

surveys in the Great Aussie Bird Count, g etting a 

group of friends together to count Torresian Imperial 

Pigeons on the coast, or attend our Christmas break -

up.  But whatever you do -  enjoy, stay safe, and 

cherish our unique birds!  

Happy  twitching,  Kath Shurcliff  
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Convenor and Cape 

York Area 

Coordinator 

Kath Shurcliff Email 

crabplover@westnet.com.au 

and phone: 07 4069 6595 

Deputy Convenor Martin Willis Email: martinwillis@mac.com 

and phone: 07 40966581 

Secretary Renee 

Cassels 

Email: 

renee.cassels@my.jcu.edu.au 

Treasurer Wendy 

Cooper  

Email 

wendy@williamtcooper.com.au 

and phone: 07 40968272 

Cairns Area 

Coordinator 

Tom Collis Email: motom4@bigpond.com 

and phone: 0401783795 

Conservation 

Coordinator and 

Tablelands Area 

Coordinator  

Peter 

Valentine   

Email: 

peter.valentine@jcu.edu.au 

and phone: 07 40966171 

Stickybeak 

Coordinator 

Golo Maurer Email: 

Golo.maurer@birdlife.org.au  

KBA Coordinator Graham 

Harrington 

Email: riflebird1@gmail.com 

and phone:  07 40965051 

Members Coordinator  Sam Willis Email: samnmart@gmail.com 

and phone: 07 40966581 

Website Manager  Mikey Kudo Email: kudo@kankyo-gi.net and 

phone:  0402343610 

Committee member Ray Pierce Email:  
raypierce@bigpond.com  

Newsletter Editor and 

Cassowary Coast Area 

Coordinator  

Ceri Pearce Email: 

birdlifenqnewsletter@gmail.co

m and phone: 0488131581 
 

 

PIPWATCH  

Monitoring Torresian Imperial Pigeons  

PIP watch is seeking volunteers, to register the 

first time PIPs are seen in local areas, as well as 

nesting PIPs and to help with coastal PIP 

counts.  

To participate in a coastal count, pick your own 

date(s) in November, December and January. 

The count only needs 2 hours. If you counted 

àÖÜÙɯÚÐÛÌɯ×ÙÌÝÐÖÜÚÓàȮɯÐÛɀÚɯÐËÌÈÓɯÛÖɯÊÖÜÕÛɯÈÎÈÐÕɯ

near the same day of the month. Optionally 

you might like to synchronis e with BirdLife 

Northern Queensland on 18 November 2017, or 

near that date. For more information go to the 

website (https://www.pipwatch.net/) or contact 

Dr Julia Hazel at julia.hazel@jcu.edu.au  

https://chuffed.org/project/carpentariangrasswren#/supporters
http://birdata.birdlife.org.au/
mailto:crabplover@westnet.com.au
mailto:martinwillis@mac.com
mailto:renee.cassels@my.jcu.edu.au
mailto:wendy@williamtcooper.com.au
mailto:motom4@bigpond.com
mailto:peter.valentine@jcu.edu.au
mailto:Golo.maurer@birdlife.org.au
mailto:riflebird1@gmail.com
mailto:samnmart@gmail.com
mailto:kudo@kankyo-gi.net
mailto:raypierce@bigpond.com
mailto:birdlifenqnewsletter@gmail.com
mailto:birdlifenqnewsletter@gmail.com
mailto:julia.hazel@jcu.edu.au
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First Golden Bowerbird 

Survey  
BirdLife Northern Queensland has an ongoing project 

to  monitor the positions of Golden Bowerbird bowers 

and Tooth -billed Bowerbird courts across the Wet 

Tropics. These bowerbirds remain faithful to their 

display sites for years or even decades. We are trying 

to find out if there are any systematic changes to the 

positions of these sites.  

Tooth -billed Bowerbirds outnumber Golden Bowerbirds 

by at least 10 to 1. Their courts, consisting of a 

selection of upturned leaves, are generally easy to find 

by the noisy displays of their owners. Golden 

Bowerbird stick bowers are rather difficult to find. 

Their owners can remain silent for long periods of time 

making them very hard to detect.  

We would like to find more Golden Bowerbird bowers 

to o btain a better picture of their distribution and 

history. Graham Harrington had the idea of placing a 

number of volunteers along an altitudinal transect to 

see if Golden Bowerbirds could be detected. Mt Edith 

Road, near Lake Tinaroo was selected as a usefu l site. 

Historically we were aware of 3 bowers along this road. 

One has been active since 2008, another, first found in 

2008 was abandoned by 2011 and we have anecdotal 

information of a third along the Mt Edith summit spur 

trail, also abandoned many years ago.  

Around 30 people turned out for the first Golden 

Bowerbird survey along Mt Edith Rd in September.  

Volunteers were positioned along 9km of road sta rting 

at about 750m altitude rising up to 1130m. Volunteers 

spent 1 hour at each of 3 positions 200m apart. 

Overall Golden Bowerbirds were detected at 13 of the 

41 positions. This translated to 3 new possible bower 

locations in addition to the location we already knew 

about. Follow up work is underway to try and locate 

bowers at these 3 new locations. This was not 

successful on a first attempt with no birds calling or 

bowers found. Perhaps the weather conditions on the 

follow up day were not conducive to th e birds calling. 

They remain hard to detect!  

This season, two well -known  Golden Bowerbird bowers 

at Mt Hypipamee and Longlands Gap have become 

abandoned. While we 

may never know the 

reason for the exact 

reason, these bowers 

were heavily visited by 

birders.  The birds 

probably just moved to 

a quieter location. We 

must be aware of the 

possible consequences 

of our actions and take 

care not to disturb these 

rare birds. Please try to 

limit your time spent at 

a bower.  

Report by Dominic Chaplin  

With special thanks to 

Graham Harrington  

 

 

 

  

Team photo of the bowerbird survey volunteers following the  brie fing by Graham 

Harrington (seated).  
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Crane Count 2017  

The 2017 Crane Count was held on Saturday 3rd 

September. 30 eager counters gathered at the Hastieôs 

Swamp Bird Hide and were treated to a short play 

written, directed and performed by Graham Harrington 

and others illustrating the correct way to complete th e 

survey sheets.  

Sites were then allocated.  

A check on the traditional sites on Lake Tinaroo the 

previous week had indicated that no cranes were 

roosting there and so the survey was restricted to 

Bromfield Swamp, Ball Road, Hastieôs Swamp, 

Mareeba Wetland s and a new location at Willets 

Swamp near Wongabel State Forest.  

Conditions for counting were less than ideal with low 

temperatures, high wind and driving rain making 

identification difficult.  

Numbers at Bromfield were lower than normal at 435 

birds but t his was compensated for by high numbers at 

Willets S wamp.  

Earlier in the day counts had been made of birds 

feeding which located 755 birds, mainly at East Barron 

and Willets Swamp.  

Later in the week counts were made at sites in the 

southern Tablelands.  

Sur vey sheets are still being analysed and the 

numbers of birds seen at each location will be available 

when this is completed.  

Special thanks to the 2017 Crane Count volunteers.  

Please make a note in your diary for the 2018 Crane 

Count on Saturday 1st Septem ber 2018.  

David Merrall  

 

Can you tell which crane is a Brolga and which is a Sarus 

Crane? Image courtesy of David Merrall.  

Answer. Brolga left. Small red headband, dark dulap under 

the chin and dark grey legs. Sarus Crane right. Red on the 

head to upper n eck, no dulap under the chin and pink legs. 

Join us September 1 st  2018 for the next Crane Count.  

       

 

 

  

 
Situated 1½ hrs north of Cairns in Tropical North 

Queensland we offer accommodation in self-contained 

units ï  ï single or two bedroom ï  and bunkhouse 

rooms. The property is a rainforest wildlife sanctuary 

catering for birdwatchers and naturalists. 

We are central to a variety of habitats and provide bird 

species lists, area maps and Wi-Fi internet access. 

Guiding is available by arrangement. 

We offer packages for individuals and small groups. 

 

Carol and Andrew Iles 

RN6, Mt. Kooyong Road 

Julatten QLD 4871 

Ph: (07) 4094 1263 

Email: sootyowl@bigpond.com 

www.birdwatchers.com.au 

mailto:sootyowl@bigpond.com
http://www.birdwatchers.com.au/
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Having a stickybeak at 

the Golden Bowerbirds 

Fairy Castle  

It is rare that you have a BirdLife Australia outing 

Health and Safety briefing where the hazard personally 

attends. And it is even rarer that you can then add 

that haz ard to your birdlist. However, the  families 

taking part at BirdLife Northern Queensland's 

Stickybeaks outing to visit the Fairy Castle of the 

Golden Bowerbird at Mt Hypippamie National Park 

experienced just that. A young Cassowary checking 

out the safety b riefing showed everyone what having a 

Stickybeak really means.  

With one of the target species for this outing out of the 

way we could fully focus on visiting the wonderful 

bower. Everyone took great care to make the visit as 

unobtrusive as possible an one  child was the time 

keeper to make sure we would all be in an d out in 

under ten minutes. His majesty thanked us by 

attending graciously from a nearby perch while we 

admired the intricacy and perfect positioning of his 

castle.  

Rather like an ancient temple the light was falling 

through the canopy perfectly to light the branch 

framed by lichens. A magical experience for everyone 

involved.  

Golo Maurer  

 

 
The young cassowary photographed by Maru Zemek.  

  

A male Golden Bowerbird te nding his fairy castle (bower).  Image courtesy of Martin Willis  
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Birdlife weekend at 

Paluma  
A wonderful birding weekend was had by all when 6 

members from NQ were joined by 7 from Townsville 

for the Birdlife Northern Queensland Queenôs Birthday 

Long Weekend at Paluma. With the early birders 

coming together for an impromptu shared dinner on 

the Friday evening, birding commenced early on 

Saturday morning with a walk around the village. With 

fine weather and many trees and shrubs in flower we 

saw or hear d many species of honeyeaters, 

bowerbirds, doves and lorikeets. In addition several 

parties of Chowchillas were seen. By morning tea - time 

another 3 members managed to find us, and we 

chanced upon yet another, helping out at the pottery, 

who was able to sho w us a Satin Bowerbirdôs bower in 

the garden.  

By late morning we all arrived at the Forestry Hut near 

Birthday Creek. Time was spent down at the creek and 

then we were lured down the road to the bridge by 

glimpses of Yellow - throated Scrubwren and a skulki ng 

Scrubwren sp. From there we moved on to the car 

park at Birthday Creek Falls. Whilst waiting to hear the 

call of any Bowerbird species we were entertained and 

enlightened by Dawn and Cliff telling us about the calls 

and nesting habits of the Golden Bowe rbird. We all had 

a late lunch under a Welcome Swallowôs nest in a 

picnic shelter at Paluma Dam. At this point some 

people departed to pursue their special interests and 

the rest of us went to the E. grandis forest for the 

remainder of the afternoon.  

A gro up dinner was held on Saturday evening at the 

Rainforest Inn. We were joined by a group of 

residents, which was wonderful, and they invited us to 

look around their properties the next day.  

Sunday morning started unusually for a group of 

birders with us eat ing sausage sizzles and wandering 

around the Community Hall market.  

 
Golden Bowerbird  

Thus fortified 

we set off for 

the day. Our 

first stop 

was just 

outside the 

village at 

two garden s 

we had been 

invited to. 

Both had 

feeders and 

baths and 

there was no 

shortag e of 

birds. We 

next re -

visited óThe 

Grandis ô for 

morning tea 

and birding. 

Highlights 

were the 

nests.  

Ceri found 

an Eastern 

Yellow Robin on its nest and I was lucky to find Yellow -

faced Honeyeaters building a deep, cup -shaped nest. 

The photographers in the group had to be happy.  

Next, we drove out to Hidden Valley, but with all the 

dust streaming out from behind the cars, I had no idea 

where we were.  

Drier country and some dry cou ntry birds were found. 

On our way home we called into Puzzle Creek and 

spent a good time there watching two White -naped 

Honeyeaters feeding a very fluffy fledgling.  

Huge rain fell overnight, but it was nice to hear rain on 

the roof and wake to the calls of  Catbirds, Riflebirds 

and Chowchillas.  

 
Eastern Yellow Robin nesting  

 
White -naped honeyeater feeding young  


